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             Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Herman Holloway Health Campus, Springer Building, Classroom 3
Thursday, November 21, 2013   
Members Present: 
Chairman James Lafferty, Vice-Chairman Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Andrea Guest, Thomas Hall, Carol 



Harman, Jim Martin, Susan Phillips, Joanna Rieger.  
Members Excused: 
John R. Evans
Members Absent:    
Steven Hagen, Matthew Heckles, Jim Martin George Meldrum, Dennis Rozumalski.
Associate Members Present:   Bryce Hewlett, Dr. Lynn Fahey, Dan Hoeftman, Bruce Lorenz, James Larks, Charles Sygowski, 
Associate Members Excused:  Edie McCole
Associate Members Absent:    Florence Alberque, Sarah Fishman, Connie Hughes, 

Interested Parties Present:  
    Kevin Huckshorn, Nana Odoi, Marc Richman, Dara Schumaier, Joyce Bilski, Allen Conover, Lisa Furber, Carlyle 




    Hooff, Mike Gavula, Brian Hartman  

	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order and asked that everyone introduce themselves. He then introduced Robert Bernstein, Ph.D., the USDOJ Court Monitor, to give an update on Delaware’s progress regarding the Settlement Agreement.  
	

	Review and Approval of Minutes 
	A quorum was met, allowing the minutes of September 19, 2013 and October 17, 2013 to be reviewed and approved without changes.  

	Minutes of September 19, and October 17, 2013 meetings were approved.  

	Chairman’s Report


	Robert Bernstein, Ph.D., the USDOJ Court Monitor, provided an update on Delaware’s progress regarding the Settlement Agreement, signed in July 2011.
This settlement is centered on the American Disabilities Act and the Supreme Court’s Olmstead Decision.  The State has met all the Settlement Agreement targets to date.
In addition, both the court monitor and the State have observed and documented some very positive outcomes for people who were institutionalized at DPC and have now been discharged to their communities. 
Dr. Bernstein reported that the next enormous challenge is that the Agreement requires the State to reduce its inpatient hospital bed use by 30% by July 2014. The census and inpatient bed days for the Delaware Psychiatric Center have been reduced significantly; however, the challenge for the DHSS and other stakeholders is on how to both prevent or appropriately divert people coming into inpatient care who may not need this level of service.  The reasons that people end up in inpatient beds in psychiatric facilities are many and complex and much work remains to be done to understand these practices.
Dr. Bernstein reported that the process around court-mandated treatment is also under review. He indicated that he received data from Florida which showed 80% of people never had their commitment hearing in Court.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
	

	Election of 2014 Officers 
	Jim Lafferty turned the meeting over to Bruce Lorenz and Dr. Lynn Fahey regarding nominations for Chair and Vice-Chair.  

Bruce Lorenz reported that the Committee received two nominations: Jim Lafferty for Chair and Jack Akester for Vice-Chair.  
All Committee members approved of the motion to elect Jim Lafferty for Chair and Jack Akester for Vice-Chair.   

Susan Phillips thanked Jim Lafferty and Jack Akester for their service.  
	GAC unanimously elected Jim Lafferty as Chair and Jack Akester as Vice Chair

	Director’s Report
	DSAMH Director Kevin Huckshorn reported that she just returned from an Atlanta, Georgia, four-state invitation-only meeting, to discuss best practices for the assessment and treatment of people with serious substance use disorders.  The big news was a significant change in approach to people with substance use disorders. That change can be described as moving to a chronic illness model of disease management where services and supports are developed to surround the individual who is in care and that these services and supports are “intensified” when that person gets into problems, no matter when during their recovery.

The Director discussed the medication assisted treatment program and different drugs involved, such as Vivatrol and Methadone.  She reported that all in attendance in GA heard evidence-based information about the meaningful use of medication assisted treatment which may help to clarify both the philosophy and use of these medications in Delaware, going forward.  
Delaware will have a new 1-800 hotline for Substance Use Disorders (SUDs) Information and Referral.  This will be going online as soon as staff can be trained to provide these services and after the new year.

The Director also reported that, nationally, there is broad acceptance of the American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) model for assessment and treatment of SUDs. ASAM’s screening process is an evidence-based, standardized way to look at addictions and to determine what level of care a person needs.  It is very specific.  The Director will be meeting with the Governor’s office to discuss lessons learned at the meeting in Atlanta, along with the other participants that included a number of legislators, their staff, and state senior leaders from DOC and DPH.  Rebecca Flood, a DSAMH national consultant,  will also be very involved in helping to craft an SUD state treatment system re-organization plan.  She grew up in Delaware and runs a large women’s program in California; she could be invited to come and speak to the GAC.  
The Director reported that Judge Jurden reached out to DSAMH regarding starting a Peer support program in the Mental Health Courts.  A supervisor for that program, June Benson, has been hired. She will be supervising three other peers.  In a few months the GAC might like to have Ms. Benson and her new staff  come to present on their work; along with Judge Jurden.
The Division is looking for a Senior Employment Specialist to work in the central office and would welcome referrals of qualified individuals.  

DSAMH is working with the Kids Department Prevention and Behavioral Health Services primarily focusing on youth between the ages of 12-25 around treatment and case management issues.  They are working with Dr. McFarlane in Maine regarding the PIER program. This program, which focuses on community engagement and early intervention to prevent (among other things) the development of a first psychotic episode in young people, has shown great promise.  
The Director also thanked Allen Conover of the Rick van Story Center for everything he is doing for the City of Wilmington.  He is an advocate for the people he serves in the city of Wilmington.  

DSAMH, working with the University of Delaware, has opened up the first behavioral health home, which is the Echo center in Newark.  The people at this first health home care facility will get integrated primary care, substance abuse and mental health services.  
The Peer Project is finishing the second Peer Specialist Certification Training program.  This project has now seen 40 plus peers successfully complete this program in Delaware, who will be eligible to take the test for Certification. DSAMH staff and senior leads in the Peer Programs are working with the Delaware Certification Board to come up with a valid and standardized Certification test.  DSAMH is also in negotiations with a vendor who will bring in peer training for persons working with those substance use disorders who will get a new credential, already approved by the Delaware Certification Board, called “Recovery Coach.” 
Jim Lafferty, Chairman, reported that he was pleased to present some of the certificates to the Peer Students from their 2nd certification program.  He got to meet some of these students.  

The Director reported that DSAMH will be asking at the Budget Hearing for a continuation of USDOJ dollars and additional money for housing.  In addition to this, they are also asking for additional funding for expanding substance abuse services.  
	

	Access to Opioid Treatment Subcommittee
	Chairman Jim Lafferty reported that this is the Subcommittee that he co-chairs with Diann Jones who was unable to attend the meeting today.  Chairman Lafferty reported that barriers to treatment access continue to be a problem. 

	

	Standing Committee Reports
	
	     

	            Children’s Committee
	Carol Harman reported on the crisis intervention, Child Priority Response (CPR); they are working on what would make it easier for people, particularly for schools and families to better understand crisis services.  They can only work with people up to the age of eighteen.  They are also collaborating with the Adult Crisis.  

	     

	            Employment Committee
	Andrea Guest reported on Transition Services for young adults.  She has asked Maryann Davis (Assistant Professor, Center for Research on Mental Health Services, Department of Psychiatry, University of Massachusetts) to assist Delaware in starting a working group on this project. Dr. Davis has done extensive work on transition to adulthood issues for persons with emotional and behavioral difficulties and home and community based services for this population.
	

	            Community Services Committee
	Jack Akester indicated that there was nothing to report.  
	

	            Membership Committee
	Jack Akester indicated that there was nothing to report.  
	

	
Community Services Committee
	Bryce Hewlett reported that clients have experienced customer service difficulties with two State Service Centers: the Shipley State Service Center and Williams State Service Center.  One of the challenges is that clients often lack the kind of identification required to obtain help these service centers, due to homelessness or lack of financial or transportation resources needed to acquire legal IDs.
Mr. Hewlett also reported that there is also the issue regarding homelessness, especially the City of Wilmington.  
	

	            DPC Advisory Committee
	Jack Akester reported that Greg Valentine gave a good comprehensive report, highlighting issues such as the DPC Executive Team’s efforts to move the culture of DPC towards a recovery focus that improves the linkages between the clients and community providers.  Mr. Valentine also spoke about the large amount of staff time lost; a careful review of worker compensation cases resulted in 31% decrease in disability hours and a 64% decrease in worker’s compensation hours.  Safety concerns prompted a meeting between DPC management and American Federation of State Municipal Employees (Local 460) regarding dealing with challenging patients. DPC continues to emphasize staff training and has established an employment safety committee which is chaired by hospital administrator.  

Mr. Akester also indicated that Franzswa Watson talked about the Peer Support System, the developments in conducting Peer Support 101 Training as well as state certification process. Within three years, the number of trained peer support staff has increased from 6 to 100.      
	

	Old Business
	There was no Old Business discussed. 
	

	New Business 
	  There was no New Business discussed.  
	

	Public Comment
	  There was no Public Comment.  
	     

	Meeting Adjourned
	Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the meeting be adjourned.   Motion made and seconded at 11:15 a.m. 
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